Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held in the Old School Community Centre, Clare on Thursday 17th August 2006 at 7.00 p.m.
Present:   Cllrs. R. Warmington (Chairman), O. Smith (Vice Chairman), P. Daniels, R. Gee, K. Mison, D. Neal, J. Smith, J. Stevens.  Clerks: A. Jobson and L. Warmington, County Councillor Jane Midwood and one parishioner
	
	
	Action

	
	
	

	1
	Apologies were received from PC Chris Spraggons.
	

	
	
	

	2
	Register of members’ interests.  None declared at this point.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Chairman closed the Parish Council meeting and opened the floor to members of the public.
	

	
	
	

	3
	Police Report.  See attachment to the Minutes.
	

	
	
	

	4
	Parishioners’ Question Time.  See attachment to the Minutes.
	

	
	
	

	5
	County Councillor’s Report.  See attachment to the Minutes.
	

	
	
	

	6
	Borough Councillor’s Report.  See attachment to the Minutes.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Chairman closed this part of the meeting and then re-opened the Parish Council meeting.
	

	
	
	

	7
	Minutes of the previous meeting held on 20th July 2006
	

	
	
	

	
	Acceptance of the Minutes was proposed by Cllr. P.Daniels, seconded by Cllr. J. Stevens and carried unanimously.  The Chairman signed them as a true record.
	

	
	
	

	8
	Clerk’s Report
	

	
	
	

	
	The report was circulated at the meeting.
	

	
	
	

	
	Mr. Shaw had contacted the Clerk (too late to be tabled in correspondence) with regard to Music in Country Churches concert on 25th and 26th August.  The Clerk had spoken with Mr. Gotts who confirmed that the grass will be cut on 21st or 22nd August.  It was agreed that the request for car parking on the Playing Field should be passed to the Playing Field Association.  Cllr. J. Stevens reported that at the AGM of the Playing Field Association one of the issues raised was cars parking in the car park all the time and it was agreed that some measure of control was needed.  It was suggested that Clare Parish Council, on behalf of the Playing Field Association, produce a “master” copy handout that will be given to drivers.  The Parish Council thought it would be helpful to know why people are parking there.  Cllr. J. Stevens agreed to speak to John Martin who will then be able to pass this information on to the Parish Council for an agenda item at the September meeting.
	Cllr. J. Stevens

Clerk

	
	
	

	9
	Correspondence (see attached schedule)
	

	
	
	

	10
	Finance
	

	
	
	

	a)
	Presentation of monthly accounts.  The Finance Clerk explained these.  Acceptance of the accounts was proposed by Cllr. J. Smith, seconded by Cllr. D. Neal and carried unanimously.
	

	
	
	

	b)
	Exclusive Rights of Burial – None received.
	

	
	
	

	c)
	Finance Clerk’s salary review.  The Parish Council agreed to discuss in camera at the end of the meeting.
	

	
	
	

	d)
	Appointment of Internal Auditor.  The Parish Council agreed to discuss in camera at the end of the meeting.
	

	
	
	

	e)
	Discuss and make any necessary decisions about Broadband in the Clerk’s office.  Finance Clerk explained the likelihood that if Broadband is purchased, for example, through Waitrose the Parish Council would probably need to have a debit card.  Pure Energy had said they could provide Broadband at £13.99 per month.  A discussion followed.  Cllr. J. Stevens proposed that Pure Energy provide Broadband, seconded by Cllr. K. Mison and carried unanimously.  Clerk/Finance Clerk to progress.
	Clerk/

Finance Clerk

	
	
	

	f)
	Questions from Auditors (Lubbock Fine).  As previously reported additional questions have arisen owing to the intermediate audit bracket.  These have been duly answered.  However, further questions have been asked, i.e. asset register, and the Finance Clerk wished the Parish Council to be aware of this.
	

	
	
	

	11
	Committee Reports
	

	
	
	

	a)
	Street Cleaning.  Nothing to report.
	

	
	
	

	b)
	Emergency Planning.  Leaflets and inserts printed.  To be delivered shortly.
	

	
	
	

	c)
	Cemetery.  Tenders for minor tree work received.  Tenders for memorials in churchyard sent out.  Compound has been emptied.  Seat near Baptist Chapel damaged – repair to be sorted.  Weeping Ash tree at the top of the Cemetery drive has shed a large branch – natural occurrence due to age and dry weather.  Requested Tree Officer to re-visit for H&S advice.  Thanks to Cllr. R. Gee for moving the branch and making area safe.  Memorial tree in Cemetery planted.
	


	
	
	

	d)
	Finance.  Cllr. P. Daniels suggested bringing forward September meeting to 5th.  Cllr. J. Smith to let Cllr. P. Daniels know if she can attend.
	Cllr. J. Smith

	
	
	

	
	Item i) and ii) to be brought forward to September Parish Council meeting.
	

	
	
	

	12
	Reports
	

	
	
	

	
	The Nuttery.  Cllr. K. Mison had met Peter Ennis’ replacement and there was a plan for more tree planting in Spring 2007.
	

	
	
	

	
	Playing Field Association.  Cllr. J. Stevens reported that John Martin has prepared with Winston Knowles the tender documents – seven companies to approach.  Meeting arranged for 24th August with Suffolk Football Association and Howard Cooke from St. Edmundsbury Borough Council.  Tender documents will be sent out immediately after that meeting.  Fund raising is continuing apace.  Howard Cooke has been helpful in preparing the business plan.  To be presented at meeting on 24th August.
	

	
	
	

	
	CLASP.  Cllr. J. Stevens reported that a presentation was given by the First Responders organization which trains local people to operate a defibrillator.  The earlier a heart attack victim is treated the greater their chance of survival. A minimum of five volunteers is required as well as a co-ordinator. Training is over a weekend.   CLASP is planning to buy one at a cost of £4,000. This is excellent news.
	

	
	
	

	
	CHOC.  Scaffolding at the Town Hall will hopefully go up in the first week of September.  Bar is to be run by The Bell.  Concerns about the small size of Committee.  The Chairman asked whether the remit for the CHOC Working Party could be extended to look at different management ideas and after discussion this was agreed.
	

	
	
	

	13
	Planning
	

	
	
	

	a)
	TPO220(1195)2 – Tree Preservation Order Application – (i) Fell one Field Maple Tree (T1 on plan – T3 on Order) and: (ii) 35% crown reduction to one Field Maple tree (T2 on plan – T2 on Order) – Suffolk Police, former Police Station, Erbury Place, Clare.  Recommended approval proposed by Cllr. J. Smith, seconded by Cllr. P. Daniels and carried by the majority.
	

	
	
	

	b)
	SE/06/2134 – Erection (i) two storey side extension and (ii) front porch (and amended application showing a reduced two storey addition)  – 36 Hertford Road, Clare.  Recommended approval proposed by Cllr. D. Neal, seconded by Cllr. J. Stevens and carried unanimously.
	

	
	
	

	
	Cllr. R. Gee declared an interest and left the meeting.
	

	
	
	

	c)
	SE/06/2067 – Non compliance with Condition No. 4 of planning permission SE/06/1500 (no goods, plant or material to be displayed or deposited in the open on the site) as supported by additional letter and plans received 28th July 2006 showing locations of external storage areas – Slaughter House, 1 Chilton Street, Clare. Recommended refusal proposed by Cllr. R. Warmington, seconded by Cllr. J. Smith and carried by the majority.  The Parish Council thought that Condition No. 4 should still apply.
	

	
	
	

	
	Cllr. R. Gee rejoined the meeting.
	

	
	
	

	d)
	SE/06/2168 – Change of use from office (Class B1) to funeral parlour (Class A1) and insertion of wooden doors following removal of window – 37a Nethergate Street, Clare.  Recommended approval proposed by Cllr. K. Mison, seconded by Cllr. P. Daniels and carried by the majority.
	

	
	
	

	e)
	SE/06/2143 – Listed Building Application - (i) Erection of single storey extension to rear; (ii) creation of first floor bathroom; (iii) insertion of staircase to 2nd floor; (iv) insertion of window to ground floor; (v) replacement of 2nd floor windows and associated internal alterations – 22 Nethergate Street, Clare.  Recommended approval proposed by Cllr. J. Stevens, seconded by Cllr. J. Smith and carried unanimously.
	

	
	
	

	f)
	SE/06/2141 – Planning Application – Erection of single storey extension to rear – 22 Nethergate Street, Clare.  As e) above.
	

	
	
	

	g)
	Applications received by the Clerk between publishing the agenda and this meeting
	

	
	
	

	
	SE/06/2259 – Erection of conservatory to side elevation – 14 March Place, Clare.  Recommended approval proposed by Cllr. J. Stevens, seconded by Cllr. R. Gee and carried unanimously.
	

	
	
	

	h)
	Borough Decisions.  None received.
	

	
	
	

	14
	To agree our response to proposed change to the Parish Grant System
	

	
	
	

	
	After discussion it was agreed that this will be considered and prepared by the Finance Committee.  This is the opportunity for the Parish Council to put its case to St. Edmundsbury to show the work we do and pay for over and above other parishes – Cemetery, street cleaning (tourist element), Christmas lights etc.  
	Finance Ctte

	
	
	

	15
	To consider request by Charter88 to support Sustainable Communities Bill by 1) Pass a resolution of support 2) Filling in and returning form of campaign newsletter, and 3) asking local M.P. to support campaign by signing Early Day Motion No. 641
	

	
	
	

	
	Cllr. J. Stevens to circulate.  Agenda item for September meeting.
	Cllr. J. Stevens/

Clerk

	
	
	

	16
	Related to Planning Application SE/05/02363 - the leasing of additional car parking spaces by Suffolk County Council in Clare Castle Country Park
	

	
	
	

	
	A map showing the proposed additional car parking spaces for the above planning application had been circulated.  The Chairman read out letters from Margaret Wells, Senior Disposal Surveyor, Suffolk County Council and Patsy Dell, Head of Planning & Engineering Services, St. Edmundsbury Borough Council.   Planning permission will have to be obtained.  Concern was expressed that mature trees in the Country Park will have to be cut down – these had been planted by Cllr. K. Mison in 1971.  There is a shortage of parking in Clare and it is inconsistent and unfair that spaces will be made available to a new development and not offered to existing local businesses or residents who do not have parking.  It was agreed to write accordingly to Margaret Wells, copied to Patsy Dell and County Councillor Jane Midwood.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	17
	Request by Clare in Bloom to plant crocuses on the greensward outside the Baptist Chapel – decision to be made
	

	
	
	

	
	It was agreed to grant permission subject to Clerk obtaining License from Suffolk County Council.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	18
	Discuss and make decision on Christmas Lights insurance
	

	
	
	

	
	Cllr. J. Smith reported that it was planned this year to have projected lighting from the Co-Op.  The Co-Op are in agreement and have prepared a consent letter for the Parish Council to sign which Cllr. P. Daniels had looked at and was happy with (indemnify against any liability, date of removal etc.).  Clerk to sign and send off.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	Cllr. J. Smith said that Justin Wallace in the past had done a lot of the preparatory work for the lighting ceremony and that Jerry Massey of  St. Edmundsbury Borough Council had confirmed that they are not in a position to give any support, other that the grant aid, in the future.  If there is to be a lighting ceremony then it has to be led by the Parish Council.  A discussion followed as to whether Justin Wallace may be prepared to act as a Consultant.    It was agreed that Cllr. J. Smith will contact him to ascertain if he would take this on and what he would charge.  
	Cllr. J. Smith

	
	
	

	
	The future of the Christmas Lights was discussed.  The Parish Council believes that the Christmas Lights are an important feature to the town and it would be a great pity if Clare did not have them.   The planning and organization involved took a huge amount of time.  It was agreed to form a main Committee to plan and provide a structure for the future.  To be an agenda item at the next meeting.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	The Clerk was asked to apply for Bucks Lane road closure.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	19
	Decision to be made on applications received for Co-opted Parish Councillor (to be held in camera)
	

	
	
	

	
	Held in camera.   The result is that Mr. John Russell has been co-opted to the Parish Council.
	

	
	
	

	20
	Agenda items for next meeting
	

	
	
	

	
	None received.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Chairman closed the meeting to members of the public at 9.05 p.m.
	


SUMMARY OF CORRESPONDENCE
Thursday 17th August 2006

	
	Sender
	Summary

	1
	Graham Moore, Chief Finance Officer, St. Edmundsbury Borough Council

To be discussed under agenda item 14
	Re:  Proposed Change to the Parish Grant System – Consultation.  The Overview and Scrutiny Committee recommended to the Cabinet on 2nd August that, subject to consultation, the maximum total grant that any Parish Council should receive be limited to 10% of the total Parish Grant Budget.  Report X131 enclosed – of the 72 parishes which received support, two of these had received 31% of the grant. Comments invited by 25th September 2006.

	2
	Margaret Wells, Senior Disposal Surveyor, Suffolk County Council

To be discussed under agenda item 16
	Re: Clare Country Park – Lease of Parking Spaces.  SCC considers applications to purchase or lease land on its merits.  If land surplus to requirements the price paid for it must reflect best value and comply with the authorities’ statutory duty under Section 123 of Local Government Act 1972.  SCC decided it was not able to release any existing parking land but undeveloped area could be released.  Subject to planning consent it is proposed to grant a 99 year lease at single premium to the owner of the Antiques Centre.  Construction cost to be borne by lessee. Premium negotiated is considerably above prevailing car park values and reflects the fact that the spaces form a key to the redevelopment of the Antiques Centre.

	3
	Patsy Dell,  Head of Planning and Engineering Services, St. Edmundsbury Borough Council

Car parking in Country Park to be discussed under agenda item 16
	Re:  Planning Application SE/05/02363 Change of use and alterations from retail to ground floor restaurant and six flats and two bedroom house and associated works – Clare Antiques Centre, Malting Lane, Clare.  Since our letter of 3rd July 2006 amended details have been received which shows that ground floor wc extracts being combined with the kitchen and bar extracts and discharging at high level and/or to the front of the building.  The only remaining penetration through rear wall would be an air supply vent to the kitchen toilet.  Latest drawings enclosed for information and comment by 18th August 2006.  Amendments approved.  Action:  Clerk
Re: car parking in Country Park. Devised following concerns raised by the Highway Authority that residents could not park on the street due to the impact this would have on highway safety.  They made in clear that allocated off-street parking should be provided.  Obvious solution was Country Park.  Applicant entered into negotiation with SCC.  Agreement has been reached in principal and the scheme will be presented to Development Control Committee for determination at earliest opportunity.  Unable to comment whether other people in Clare now have the opportunity to enter into negotiations with the SCC with regard to the provision of further protected parking spaces.  If significant parking problems for existing businesses and residents in Clare suggest that a log of this is created and then SCC approached.  Grateful if she could be kept informed if this option pursued as the construction of additional spaces or the significant loss of public parking spaces to reserved private spaces may have planning implications which necessitate the submission of an application for planning permission.

	4
	Annette Robinson, Area Rights of Way Manager, Suffolk County Council
	Re:  Rights of Way.  Have requested help in guiding the way that SCC prioritises limited resources on managing the Public Rights of Way.   Network (footpaths, bridleways, restricted byways and Byways open to all traffic). Cycleways and pavements are not included in this consultation.  Details criteria for Catergory 1 and Category 2 public rights of way.  Encloses database listing all the public rights of way in Clare and their existing category.  Request CPC to prioritise paths and comment.  To be returned by 13th September 2006.  To be passed to Cllr. K. Mison for completion.  Action:  Clerk/Cllr. K. Mison

	5
	Paul Church, Partner, Café Clare
	Re:  Planning Applicaton No: SE/06/1789 – The Peppermill, Clare.  Notes in the Minutes of Parish Council meeting of 30th June 2006 that “…the applicants had withdrawn their application to have a “beer garden” at the rear of the building and tables on the pavement in front of the building.”  Mr. Church writes that the concept of a “beer garden” was one that was invented at an earlier meeting of Parish Council and is misrepresentative of their intentions.  Requests clarification in the Minutes that it was never their intention to establish a “beer garden” but rather an outside serving area.  It was agreed that Mr. Church’s intention was not to establish a “beer garden”.

	6
	Mr. Brian Michell, parishioner
	Re:  Access and parking outside No 9 & 11 Malting Lane, Clare.  Pleased to see bollards are going to be reinstated.  Requires key as was previously held to enjoy right of access to and parking for his property.    The Chairman summarized the meeting with Jim Nunn and the need for a traffic regulation order.  Clerk to reply that discussion with Suffolk County Council on-going and no decision has been reached.  Agenda item for September meeting.  Action:  Clerk 

	7
	East of England Regional Assembly
	Re:  Memorial and Headstone Safety Seminar – 19th October 2006.  Invitation to attend and programme.  Two spaces reserved.  Action:  Clerk/Cemetery Committee.

	8
	Kate Miles, Commissioning and Development Manager (West), Adult and Community Services, Suffolk County Council
	Re:  Fridge magnets.  A partnership between Age Concern and SCC had undertaken a small project in West Suffolk to provide a telephone contact for older people who currently do not receive statutory services but may need directing to services which enable them to remain independent.  The fridge magnet has 3 numbers on it, covers the whole of Suffolk, so other people can be made aware that this service is available in other areas.  The magnets are intended only to be given to people who are likely to need this resource.  Would the Parish Council like to receive 20 magnets and accompanying poster?  Agreed.  Action:  Clerk


Noting
	
	Sender
	Summary

	9
	Winston Knowles
	Re:  Proposed Sports Pavilion, Clare.  Confirms that application for Building Regulation approval is with St. Edmundsbury.  Enclosed is Borough Council receipt for £410 application fee.  Arrived at this figure by allowing for a build cost of £300k but the application form was not clear and VAT should have been added to the £410.  By reducing the build cost to £250k the fee payable became £366.75 plus £64.09 VAT giving a total of £430.34.  St. Edmundsbury will add the £20.34 shortfall to the inspection fee once work commences. Will proceed with producing the Specification of Works to enable the Parish Council to invite builders’ quotes.  Confirmed this has been passed to Playing Field Committee.

	10
	Winston Knowles
	Re:  Proposed Sports Pavillion, Clare.  Invoice for work carried out up to Building Regulation application submission in accordance with their letter of 3rd February 2006.  Passed to Finance Clerk.

	11
	Simon Algar, Senior Planning Officer, St. Edmundsbury Borough Council
	Re:  Use of former Peddars Store at 29 High Street, Clare, as an Indian Restaurant, and associated alterations, and conversion works.  Copy of detailed letter to Philip Stock, Building Design concerning 1) Required grease trap 2) Sound proofing works 3) External plant 4) Raising of ground level in rear yard 5) Use of tinted glazing to ground floor windows 5) External decoration 6) Use of basement level as additional dining space 7) Kitchen extraction system, and 8) Proposed bin store extension.

	12
	Susan Francis, Enforcement Officer (Planning), St. Edmundsbury Borough Council
	Re:  Snack bar at Clare Antiques World.  Copy of St. Edmundsbury letter to owner.  No planning permission has been granted for this change of use and therefore this use is unauthorized.  If use continues without planning permission St. Edmundsbury will consider enforcement action for the cessation of use.  Request reply within 21 days of how they intend to proceed.  Copied to Building Control Department and Environmental Health.

	13
	Kevin Shipp, Traffic Management Engineer, Suffolk County Council
	Re:  Traffic problems – Church Street/Cavendish Road.  Copy of letter responding to parishioner’s concerns.  Conditions at this junction are far from ideal.  No highway room to make amendments to road etc.  Only practical solution would be the investigation for a one-way traffic flow around the town to aid turning manoeuvres at the junction.  This will lead to problems in other areas and not really solve the problem at the junction.  Investigated problems with HGVs – weight limit unenforceable, no alternative route.  Bollard to be erected soon.  This was again looked at in Jim Nunn’s visit.  Several suggestions made but none practical.  Advice was to go back to Kevin Shipp.

	14
	John Goodyear, Project Engineer Rural Footways, Suffolk County Council
	Re:  Rural Pavements – Construction programme 2006 – 2111.  Re-assessed 150 schemes for requests received prior to 31st March 2006.  Requested scheme for Common Street is included in the 2008/2009 programme.  A meeting will be arranged early next year.

	15
	East of England Regional Assembly
	Re:  Public Consultation – Provision of Gypsy and Traveller Caravan Sites.  Single issue review of the East of England Plan relating to Gypsy and Travellers Caravan Sites.  Explains in detail why review is necessary.  Project Plan and Statement of Public Participation will be published for 12 weeks public consultation from 19th July to 11th October.  Available to download from www.eera.gov.uk   Hard copy can be obtained.

	16
	SALC
	Re: Village of the Year 2006 Entry form.  Unsuccessful this year.

	17
	SALC/St. Edmundsbury Borough Council
	Re:  St. Edmundsbury Grants Review.  Exchange of e:mails concerning proposed ceiling of grants.  Consultation will take place.

	18
	West Suffolk Local Strategic Partnership Region
	Re:  Funding related to the Action Plan outcomes.  Created action plan to realistically focus on certain activities.  Details plan.  Invites expressions of interest for funding for projects.


Items 9 – 18 noted.

Attachment to the Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Thursday 17th August 2006
	3
	Police Report

	
	

	
	In the absence of PC Spraggons the Clerk read his report which gave a breakdown of crime in Clare from 20th July to 17th August 2006.

	
	

	
	Still investigating damage to planters.  Patrols have increased.  PC Spraggons distributed letters to surrounding properties asking for any information with regard to damage.  

	
	

	
	Neighbourhood Watch.  PC Spraggons had not had any response for people to coordinate schemes.  NHW is designed to benefit residents of the villages and towns and can only be a positive thing.  However without the cooperation of the public it won’t work!

	
	

	4
	Parishioners’ Question Time

	
	

	
	Clerk still to investigate progress with Milennium sign.  Action:  Clerk

	
	

	5
	County Councillor’s Report

	
	

	
	It was agreed that PC Spraggons’ report was very thorough and diligent.

	
	

	
	The annual site meeting with Jim Nunn had gone well.  County Councillor Jane Midwood agreed that the funding for the dropped curb outside Half Moon Yard will probably come out of the Locality Budget.  Waiting for estimate and will report back at next meeting.

	
	

	
	The School Organisation Review consultation period has been extended until October.  If it is decided to have a two tier system this will not be implemented for another 10 to 15 years.  The Chairman said that rural schools did not necessarily want to be part of the Haverhill satellite system and suggested that Clare Middle School could be a rural secondary school.  Cllr. J. Stevens asked whether Clare Middle School, as a feeder school to Haverhill, had been consulted in the education reorganization/Haverhill Head Teachers’ working panel.  County Councillor Jane Midwood agreed to find out.  Action:  County Councillor Jane Midwood

	
	

	
	County Councillor Jane Midwood confirmed the disappointing news that Suffolk County Council has cut social care funding by 10%.

	
	

	
	The leasing of car parking spaces in Clare Castle Country Park was raised and it was agreed to send County Councillor Jane Midwood copies of correspondence.  The Chairman reiterated that this issue showed disregard for local residents and businesses in Clare who have never been offered this opportunity.

	
	

	6
	Borough Councillor’s report

	
	

	
	The Public Service Village is likely to be positioned at the corner of the site at Western Way rather than the back. Consultations on-going.  Tenders for the Cattle Market are due to be opened week beginning 21st August 2006 and considered at a full Council Meeting to be held on 5th September 2006.  Indications are that tenders are near to budget.  
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